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April 27, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed is a proposed ordinance declaring an emergency and waiving certain statutory and code requirements for the demolition of the Norman Bridge.  This ordinance will expedite the removal of the bridge, which is in imminent danger of structural failure.  The bridge has only marginal capacity to sustain its own weight and no capacity to sustain any additional loads.  It is now also dangerously susceptible to the significant strain placed on the timber bridge supports when the middle fork of the Snoqualmie River is in a high flow state.  Also enclosed is an appropriation ordinance creating a new project in the Roads CIP.
Due to the extremely deteriorated condition of the Norman Bridge, normal repair and maintenance techniques are not an option.  Because of the current condition, County workers are now being exposed to unusual hazards whenever inspection or work on the bridge is required.  The bridge is closed to the public and is clearly posted and fenced.  In spite of these precautions some members of the public continue to use the bridge for public gatherings, for climbing upon, and for jumping off from the bridge into the river.  Although we feel that we have taken all reasonable measures to prevent such unauthorized use there is still the potential risk of injury to unauthorized users and the possibility that the County could be presented with a personal injury claim.

If the bridge were to collapse it would jeopardize the re-aligned roadway and the newer bridge located immediately downstream.  A collapse would also cause flooding of adjacent private property.   The collapsed bridge would obstruct the natural river flow and effectively would create a dam in the river.  Additionally, collapse of the bridge would result in detrimental environmental impacts.  The Norman Bridge timbers are treated in creosote, which along with dirt and debris found on the bridge, would have immediate negative impacts to the water quality of the river in the event of collapse.  The alterations in river flows caused by debris could also be detrimental to fish habitat within the vicinity of the bridge, potentially leading to riverbed or bank erosion.  Disturbance during removal of collapsed timbers in the river and other debris would also have negative impacts to the water quality and fish habitat in the area.
The Norman Bridge is no longer needed as part of the County’s road or recreational trail system.  A new bridge serving vehicular traffic was built in 1984.  Between 1984 and 1999, when maintenance and operations of the Norman Bridge was turned over to the Parks Division, there was no formal recreational use of the old bridge.  In 1999 the Norman Bridge was fully closed to the public.  

Background 
The Norman Bridge crosses the Middle Fork of the Snoqualmie River, north of the city of North Bend and east of 428th Avenue SE.  This timber truss bridge was built in 1950 and replaces a similar bridge that was constructed in 1924.  In 1984, when the Norman Bridge could no longer safely sustain vehicular traffic, the roadway was realigned and a new bridge constructed immediately down river of the old bridge.

A 1984 report by the Pacific Transportation Services Company stated that prudent maintenance practice should preserve the structure for the next 15 years under pedestrian and bicycle traffic.  In that same year the Norman Bridge was designated a King County Landmark by the King County Landmarks Commission.  In 1989 the then Public Works Department and the Natural Resources and Parks Division signed an Interdepartmental Agreement ending the need for the old Norman Bridge and alignment as part of the County road system and initiating the use of the old bridge for recreational purposes.  The intent of the agreement was to permit the Parks Division to assume operations and maintenance of the Norman Bridge.  The bridge, however, has received only limited recreational use consisting of the occasional user crossing the river or picnicking at the site.  The most frequent recreational use here has not been of the bridge as a means to cross the river, but rather that the land under the bridge has consistently been used as a take-out area for river paddlers.  
In 1994, the Norman Bridge was closed by the Parks Division to all public use after an accident involving a horse crossing the bridge.  Subsequently, an inspection of the bridge by the Washington State Department of Transportation found there was extensive rot in the timber structure.  At that time, the cost to repair the bridge was estimated at over $1 million dollars.  Sufficient funds were not available to conduct the repairs.  Consequently, the bridge was closed and remains closed to all public use.

In 1999, the main pier supporting the south end of the timber truss was in danger of failing.  The Parks Department contracted with the Road Services Division to perform emergency repairs to prevent the bridge from collapse.  

In 2003, the Road Services Division was again asked to conduct an inspection of the Norman Bridge.  The results of this inspection found that additional timber structural members were in an 
advanced state of decay and the north main support pier was vulnerable to collapse.  An immediate, very temporary repair measure to stabilize the bridge structure was performed to prevent imminent collapse.  To address the ongoing unauthorized public use of the bridge additional security fencing and signage was installed in March 2004.

Landmark Designation

In 1984 the Norman Bridge was designated a King County Landmark and is therefore subject to the provisions of KCC 20.62.080 Certificates of Appropriateness.  In 1994 it was formally listed in the Washington State Heritage Register, and the National Register of Historic Places, for its engineering significance.  The National Register designation is honorary and does not involve regulatory provisions unless a proposed undertaking involves Federal funding or permitting.

The Road Services Division is working with the Historical Preservation Program staff in the Office of Business Relations and Economic Development and will brief the King County Landmarks Commission on the urgent need for the County to dismantle and remove the deteriorated bridge.

Changes to the 2004- 2009 CIP
The Executive proposed revision to the currently adopted 2004–2009 Roads CIP includes the addition of this project, CIP #202004, Norman Bridge #122P.  The $700,000 appropriation request is to fund the removal of the bridge.  This project supplemental budget request is offset by an equal amount of disappropriations to projects that do not involve capacity or safety issues.  The appropriation and disappropriations proposed in this ordinance are a sub-set and are therefore consistent with the changes to the six-year capital plan as proposed in the March transmittal to Council. With the passage of this ordinance the Road Services Division will solicit Requests for Proposals from bridge contractors who have performed similar work for King County in the past.  We are also requesting engineering appropriation in order to take on this emergency work.  
Proposed Scope and Schedule

The scope of work will include specifying the method of removal and ancillary engineering; actual removal and disposal of the truss and approaches; mitigation for any temporary construction impacts and site clean up.  Demolition will occur within the fish window from July 1 to October 1, 2004.  We anticipate beginning demolition in July and completing the work in five weeks.  It is critical the Norman Bridge be rendered totally inaccessible to the public as quickly as possible and that its removal be accomplished before the onset of the next flood season.
If you have any questions or concerns, please contact Paulette Norman, County Road Engineer, Road Services Division, at (206) 296-8208.

I recommend the Council adopt these ordinances.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director


  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

         Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division (RSD), (DOT)

Paulette Norman, County Road Engineer, DOT, RSD

